

# House GOP Proposals Would Make Health Coverage Less Secure for All Americans

By Maura Calsyn and Thomas Huelskoetter

August 1, 2016

Seven years after first promised, Speaker of the House Paul Ryan (R-WI) has released a vague policy white paper that outlines how House Republicans would attempt to replace the Affordable Care Act, which has expanded health insurance coverage to more than 20 million Americans since 2010 at a cost of billions of dollars less than expected. The document is a comprehensive list of conservatives' recycled, unpopular ideas. Instead of designing a health care system that works for all Americans, the paper outlines a plan to quarantine people who are old and/or sick in separate, more expensive, and unsustainable markets. These reforms would transfer assistance from low-income people to high-income people and from the sick to the healthy. They would not only raise costs for older and less healthy Americans but also would destabilize the entire health care system, shift costs to patients and families, and make everyone's coverage less secure.

House Republicans have tried to shield themselves from criticism and protect their proposals from careful analysis by glossing over critical details about their recommendations. But since these ideas are not new, details from similar, more specific prior proposals and data from the nonpartisan Congressional Budget Office, or CBO, as well as published think tank and academic research studies, can be used to fill in some of these gaps. The results are unsurprising, and show just how devastating these changes would be for millions of Americans.

# How the ACA reformed the private insurance market

The Affordable Care Act includes targeted reforms that preserve much of the employer market for health insurance, while creating new, virtual marketplaces for individuals and small businesses to shop for health insurance products.<sup>3</sup> While the pre-ACA insurance market functioned reasonably well for people whose jobs offered coverage, individuals without access to employer-sponsored insurance or other large group plans were at the mercy of insurers.

In the employer market, the size of larger groups creates a stable risk pool, and premiums paid by healthy, lower-cost people subsidize the cost of insuring people with more expensive health care needs. Larger groups also have greater market power, allowing them to bargain with insurance companies on a more level playing field. The ACA made certain changes to this part of the insurance market to further protect consumers and improve benefits.

But to protect individuals who lack market power and the ability to pool their risk, the law had to go much further.\* Before the ACA, these consumers were at the mercy of insurers, who treated healthy and sick individuals very differently in order to shield themselves from high-cost patients, creating fragmented risk pools. Insurers evaluated each individual separately, and based on the person's past medical history or perceived risk, set the premiums and outlined the care for which they would and would not pay. In most states, insurers could refuse to sell insurance to individuals that they deemed to be unnecessarily risky, and they essentially competed to enroll the healthiest, least expensive consumers. Estimates have shown that 50 million to 129 million Americans have preexisting conditions that, prior to the ACA, could have led insurers in the individual market to deny them coverage, hike their premiums, or refuse to cover certain benefits.

The ACA completely restructured the individual market to solve these problems and ensure that people receive fair treatment. The law requires insurers to issue health insurance coverage to any individual or group, regardless of the health or risk of the individual or group members. This means that millions of people with preexisting conditions are protected from discrimination. The law also includes a number of additional, key policies that guarantee that the new risk pool includes enough healthy people to offset the costs of providing insurance to patients with more expensive health care needs.

First, the law's individual mandate requires most individuals to purchase insurance or pay a penalty, broadening the risk pool. Second, the law includes financial assistance to help lower- and middle-income Americans afford this requirement. Importantly, this assistance is tied to the amount that insurance costs; without this link, health insurance might become unaffordable. The law also guarantees that the insurance consumers do buy includes meaningful, comprehensive coverage on which they can rely. For example, insurers selling policies to individuals and small groups must cover all categories of essential health benefits, and consumers' out-of-pocket expenses are capped.

Third, the law includes three risk-sharing programs—risk adjustment, transitional reinsurance, and temporary risk corridors. These programs further spread the financial risk that health insurance issuers bear and help keep premiums stable, especially during the first three years of the marketplaces.

\*Correction, August 4, 2014: This issue brief has been corrected to clarify which market protections were included in the ACA. A 1996 federal law required guaranteed issue in the small group market.

Without these new requirements, the ACA's marketplaces would attract a disproportionate number of people in poor health without attracting enough healthy people to balance the risk pool. This would raise the average cost of insuring people in the marketplace, which in turn would raise premiums for consumers. Healthier consumers would then be less willing to stay in the marketplace, which would cause costs to rise even further—a scenario deemed the "death spiral."

Simply put, the ACA's structure recognizes that the only way that insurers can offer affordable coverage to all Americans—sick, healthy, old, and young—is to create large risk pools that spread out the costs of paying for care. A recent analysis of premium data suggests that the ACA's approach has worked; despite the fact that coverage has become more comprehensive, broadening the risk pool has moderated premium growth.<sup>8</sup> The authors estimate that without the ACA, individual market premiums in 2017, on average, would have been 30 percent to 50 percent higher than they are for a comparable marketplace plan.<sup>9</sup> Although spreading risk has always been the basic concept underlying how insurance works, opponents of the law constantly try to suggest that this approach is somehow unfair, as if sick people choose to become ill or healthy people will remain so throughout their lives.<sup>10</sup> The House Republican plan would separate out those who are deemed healthy from everyone else, and, in doing so, raise costs and undermine protections for all consumers.

The ACA's approach of broadening the risk pool, establishing strong consumer protections, and expanding Medicaid is a proven success. Since the ACA went into effect, 20 million uninsured people have gained coverage. The ACA's marketplaces are covering more than 11 million enrollees, about 85 percent of whom receive financial assistance to help afford their premiums. The national uninsured rate has fallen below 10 percent for the first time, dropping to a historic low of 9.1 percent. This coverage expansion has cost billions of dollars less than projected due to the broader slowdown in health spending growth as well as reforms in the ACA; national health spending from 2014 to 2019 is now expected to be \$2.6 trillion less than projected in 2010. The ACA is working and does not need to be replaced.

# Conservative proposals would reverse ACA gains

#### Individual market and consumer protections

The House Republican plan would again separate people whom insurance companies consider to be healthy from those they consider to be less healthy, recreating the fragmented risk pools that never worked. In doing so, the plan would shift costs and risks away from insurance companies and the federal government and onto millions of Americans.

Thanks to the ACA, insurers can no longer discriminate against people with preexisting conditions, charge women higher premiums than men, or engage in other unfair practices against patients and consumers. Instead of competing to attract healthy consumers and avoid those with more complex health care needs, now they must compete to offer high-quality, affordable health coverage that includes maternity care, prescription drugs, and mental health care. Consumers know that when they purchase health insurance, they are protected.

## Scaling back comprehensive coverage

In place of the high-quality, comprehensive health plans now available to consumers on the marketplace, House Republicans would create a race to the bottom with bare-bones plans attractive to only the healthiest individuals. They would eliminate the ACA's essential health benefits and caps on out-of-pocket spending. As a result, plans would generally have less comprehensive coverage paired with higher deductibles. For example, in 2011, prior to the ACA's essential health benefits, 62 percent of individual market enrollees did not have maternity coverage—despite the fact that the average cost that year for prenatal care and childbirth for pregnant women was \$20,000. Similarly, a survey of individual market plans in 2013 before the essential health benefits took effect found that 66 percent did not cover maternity care, 76 percent did not cover pediatric services such as vision and dental care, 39 percent did not cover mental health care, 46 percent did not cover substance abuse treatment, and 18 percent did not cover prescription drugs.

Although this might reduce premiums for some of the healthiest people, it also would mean that actually accessing care would become more expensive. Many important health care services would no longer be covered, leaving people who needed them on their own to pay the full cost out of pocket. In addition, the plan would allow insurers to charge seniors five times as much as younger enrollees, as opposed to the ACA's three-to-one ratio.<sup>17</sup>

By freeing up insurers to once again design their plans to appeal to healthy, low-cost consumers and discourage consumers with more expensive health needs from enrolling, House Republican proposals would separate out the youngest and healthiest people rather than encouraging a broader risk pool—raising costs for everyone else. Furthermore, these bare-bones plans would leave even the healthiest patients less protected in the event of sudden changes in health status.

## Limiting financial assistance

In addition to scaling back the comprehensiveness of coverage, House Republicans also would reduce financial assistance for consumers. Currently, about 9.4 million market-place enrollees receive tax credits to afford their premiums under the ACA, with those tax credits averaging \$291 per month, or almost \$3,500 per year. Although the House Republican plan includes no numbers to indicate the size of the tax credits people would receive to help pay for coverage, House Republicans essentially admit that it would be less help than under the ACA. The plan states that the credits would be "large enough to purchase the typical pre-Obamacare health insurance plans"—meaning less comprehensive plans. Furthermore, the size of the tax credit would not be linked to the cost of the plan.

This means that unlike under the ACA, these tax credits would not grow at the same rate as premiums, but instead at some unspecified slower rate. As a result, the credits would lose value over time. House Republicans claim that this will lower health care costs, but in reality it will simply shift costs to individuals.<sup>20</sup> In contrast, the ACA incentivizes insurers to compete on cost while still protecting consumers, by linking the tax credit size to the second-lowest-cost silver plan.<sup>21</sup> This encourages insurers to lower their prices relative to their competitors without shifting costs to consumers over time.

The House Republican plan's tax credits would only be adjusted for age, rather than income. This means that, unlike under the ACA, the tax credits would not be structured progressively: Low-income people would not receive more assistance. Compounding this problem, House Republicans would eliminate the ACA's cost-sharing reductions. This additional financial assistance helps low-income marketplace enrollees afford their copays, deductibles, and other forms of cost-sharing by effectively increasing the actuarial value of the plan in which they enroll. Currently, more than 6.3 million people benefit from the cost-sharing reductions.<sup>22</sup> The plan presents an expansion of tax-advantaged health savings accounts as an alternative way to help people afford cost-sharing. However, research has shown that health savings accounts benefit the wealthy much more than low-income people, as the wealthy have more resources available to contribute.<sup>23</sup> Furthermore, because higher-income people are in a higher tax bracket, they can save more than lower-income people do in taxes by putting pretax dollars in a health savings account.

#### Undermining states' regulatory powers

Although House Republicans preach the merits of federalism and returning power to the states, their proposal to permit the sale of insurance across state lines would actually undermine the power of states to regulate their own insurance markets. Because plans would only have to comply with the rules of the state they were licensed in, this could lead to a race to the bottom as some states weakened their standards and consumer protections to incentivize insurers to relocate. Perhaps anticipating this line of criticism, House Republicans would also make it easier for states to form interstate compacts to maintain more regulatory control over plan sales across state lines. The ACA actually included a provision to permit interstate compacts; few states have pursued this, however.<sup>24</sup> This is not because of excessive regulation, but rather because the primary barrier to insurers selling across state lines is the need to set up networks of doctors and hospitals in the new state.<sup>25</sup>

## Quarantining Americans with pre-existing conditions

Ultimately, House Republican proposals would dramatically shift financial assistance from lower-income people to higher-income people and from sick people to healthy people. Yet in order to move away from stable, broad-based risk pools and back toward separated markets, House Republicans also would eliminate or water down the consumer protections that make everyone's coverage more secure. As a result, even healthy consumers would no longer be able to fully rely on being protected.

Many of the ACA's consumer protections, such as preventing insurers from charging women more than men for premiums or from setting annual limits on coverage, are unmentioned and thus presumably would be repealed. Similarly, the plan would undermine the ACA's prohibition on insurers discriminating against people with preexisting conditions.

Although House Republicans claim that their plan will protect people with preexisting conditions, in reality only people who maintained continuous coverage would be protected from rate hikes. Individuals who went uninsured for a period of time or had a gap in coverage would lose protection, and insurers would be free to charge them higher prices based on their health. This danger would be compounded under the House Republican plan because low-income people would receive less financial assistance to afford coverage, making it more likely that they would struggle to maintain continuous coverage.

For people who are currently uninsured, House Republicans would offer only a single open enrollment period to get covered before they would lose protection from discrimination based on preexisting conditions. This means that any uninsured person who failed to meet the deadline, was unaware of the open enrollment period, or was unable to afford coverage with the plan's reduced tax credits would not be protected. The ACA market-place enrollment experience has demonstrated that outreach to uninsured individuals is difficult: Despite millions of dollars spent on education and outreach efforts, 57 percent of uninsured people did not know the deadline for the 2016 open enrollment period, and only 15 percent could say the correct deadline. As this shows, many uninsured Americans would be likely to miss the House Republican plan's one-time open enrollment period, leaving insurers free to discriminate against them based on their health.

This dramatic weakening of the ACA's consumer protections would affect millions of people. A 2010 survey found that of 26 million people who shopped for coverage in the individual market from 2007 to 2010, 9 million of them, or 35 percent, "were turned down by an insurance carrier because of a health problem, charged a higher price because of a health problem, or had a specific health problem excluded from their coverage." <sup>27</sup>

For the millions of people who would be priced out of affordable coverage, Speaker Ryan and House Republicans include \$25 billion in their plan to fund and maintain high-risk pools. Funneling people with preexisting conditions into high-risk pools is the plan's most explicit call for quarantining sick people in a separate insurance market. Although the idea is that subsidizing these separate pools would result in the other risk pools being healthier, in practice high-risk pools have proven to be too expensive to be stable or successful in the long term. Concentrating the consumers who are deemed most expensive into their own risk pool, instead of spreading the risk more broadly, results in premiums that are much too high for most people to afford without massive government subsidies. The policymakers who drafted the ACA recognized this, only including high-risk pools as a temporary measure during the ACA's implementation phase. Examining a previous congressional high-risk pools proposal similar to House Republicans' most recent one,

the Congressional Budget Office estimated that only 3 million people would be covered. Ultimately, subsidizing such a system would be too expensive to be a sustainable solution in the long term, which is why the ACA instead sought to broaden and stabilize the marketplace risk pool. As explained earlier, this approach has paid off: A new analysis estimates that on average, marketplace premiums in 2017 will be 30 percent to 50 percent lower than individual market premiums for a comparable plan would have been in the absence of the ACA.<sup>29</sup>

# Employer-sponsored insurance

The ACA's individual market reforms provide a critical safeguard for all Americans, even those who are currently enrolled in employer-based plans. Employees no longer need to be tied to a particular job because it is the only possible source of health insurance. For example, an individual with a preexisting condition can now find affordable, comprehensive health care options beyond employer-sponsored insurance, which might allow that person to start a new business or return to school. Americans now have greater flexibility and autonomy over their health care decisions.

The ACA also includes a "Cadillac tax" to limit the current tax preference for very high-cost employer-sponsored insurance plans. As the House Republican paper notes, "CBO has estimated that the [employer-sponsored insurance] exclusion increases average premiums," and many economists also believe it can incentivize employers to invest in overly generous health plans rather than investing more money in wages. 30 Although Congress has delayed the implementation of the Cadillac tax and it has not yet gone into effect, it was intended to apply only to the most expensive employer plans. 31 House Republicans propose to repeal the Cadillac tax and replace it by capping the tax exclusion, a move toward equalizing the tax treatment of the employer and individual market.

Although in theory this is just applying a different policy approach to the issue, the problem is that the House Republican proposals simultaneously undermine the individual insurance market and the public safety net. Analyzing a similar proposal in 2013, the Congressional Budget Office estimated that this would lead companies to drop insurance coverage for 6 million workers by 2019, with 1.5 million of these becoming uninsured. CBO projected that the other 4.5 million workers would gain coverage through the marketplaces or through Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program, or CHIP. Under the House Republican framework, however, these workers would have fewer alternative sources of affordable coverage, meaning that the actual impact would be worse. Their proposals to scale back financial assistance for consumers on the individual market and to impose massive cuts on Medicaid would likely result in more of these workers becoming uninsured than CBO expected. In addition to reducing financial assistance, the House Republican proposals would reduce the comprehensiveness of individual market plans, leaving workers with worse coverage and facing higher costs to access services not covered by their plans.

#### Medicaid

The House Republican plan's actions to weaken the private insurance market would be compounded by the fact that they would simultaneously gut the health care safety net.

The traditional Republican proposal for Medicaid has been to block grant the program. This would give states a set amount of money for Medicaid, rather than the current formula, where the federal government covers a certain share of Medicaid costs. Because the block grant would grow more slowly than health inflation, this would have the practical effect of dramatically cutting federal Medicaid funding over time. This would shift a greater and greater share of the costs to state budgets, resulting in widespread cuts to eligibility and benefits. It has been estimated that past House Republican block grant proposals would have eventually resulted in 14 million to 20 million Medicaid beneficiaries losing coverage.<sup>33</sup>

The new plan still includes block grants but includes a new wrinkle as well: giving states a choice between switching to either block grants or per-capita caps, with the latter being the default option. Per-capita caps similarly limit funding for Medicaid, but with the federal funding capped at a specific amount per person rather than for the overall state. Because the per-capita caps under this proposal would grow more slowly than annual health care inflation, they would dramatically reduce Medicaid funding over time. Importantly, however, they would also involve cuts in the first year. The per-capita caps would be implemented in 2019, but their size would be based on state Medicaid spending in 2016, adjusted only for general inflation. Because health care inflation almost always outpaces general inflation, the initial per-capita cap level thus would be smaller than actual Medicaid spending in 2019; this would be an immediate cut to federal funding, in addition to increasing cuts in future years.

Either way, both of these proposals amount to huge cuts to a crucial part of the health care safety net. A similar congressional proposal from earlier this year would have cut \$1 trillion from Medicaid over 10 years. The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities has pointed out that if all states chose a per-capita cap, "that would require cuts to federal Medicaid funding per beneficiary of about 50 percent by the tenth year. The end results of these changes are clear: Many fewer people would qualify for Medicaid, and those who still qualified would see reduced benefits and higher costs.

In addition to cutting the traditional Medicaid program, the House Republican plan also targets the expansion of Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act. The plan would massively reduce federal funding for the Medicaid expansion over several years, shifting costs to the states in a clear attempt to force them to roll back eligibility or cut benefits. In addition, it would foreclose any of the 19 remaining states that have not yet expanded Medicaid from doing so in the future, affecting about 3 million people currently in the coverage gap.<sup>36</sup>

Along with these sweeping proposals to cut off millions of people from coverage, House Republicans also outline a number of areas where they would permit and encourage states to undermine the traditional Medicaid guarantee, such as by imposing work requirements. There are a number of reasons why imposing work requirements for Medicaid would be inappropriate. First, research shows that most Medicaid enrollees who are capable of working already do: 61 percent of non-elderly enrollees have at least one full-time worker in their household, and another 13 percent of enrollees have a part-time worker in their household.<sup>37</sup> Second, imposing work requirements is not consistent with Medicaid's core mission as a low-income health insurance program. Punitively cutting low-income people off from coverage for being unable to find a job would fly in the face of the principle of ensuring access to affordable health care that underlies the Medicaid program.

And although the House Republican white paper criticizes Medicaid's relatively low provider payment rates as a barrier to accessing care, it simultaneously proposes cutting payment rates for CHIP.

In an attempt to justify these radical changes and their proposal to roll back Medicaid expansion, House Republicans paint an extraordinarily misleading picture of Medicaid, criticizing the program's quality of care, access to providers, and rates of patient satisfaction. The reality, however, is much more positive than they let on. They cherrypick one survey's finding that 48 percent of new Medicaid enrollees said that their ability to access care had stayed the same since enrolling; in fact, this same survey also found that among new Medicaid enrollees who had used their plan to access care, 70 percent said that they "would not have been able to access or afford this care before" enrolling in Medicaid.<sup>38</sup>

Furthermore, House Republicans ignore the fact that the same survey found that in 2016, 88 percent of new Medicaid enrollees were satisfied with their coverage, and 77 percent described their coverage as "good, very good, or excellent."<sup>39</sup>

Ultimately, these Medicaid proposals are not designed to improve health coverage or reduce overall costs. Rather, they are expressly designed to reduce federal spending at the expense of low-income people. Like House Republicans' proposed changes to other parts of the health care system, they would shift costs and risks to patients, families, and state budgets.

#### Medicare

As in past proposals, House Republicans would raise the eligibility age for Medicare from 65 to 67. This is bad enough even with current protections such as the ACA in place. In 2013, the Congressional Budget Office analyzed the effects of raising the eligibility age to 67 and found that 5.5 million seniors would be affected and forced to find alternative sources of health coverage. 40 CBO estimated that 10 percent of these people—or 550,000—would become uninsured. 41

Without the ACA's coverage expansions, however, the effects of this would be far worse. CBO's estimates assumed that under the higher eligibility age, low-income seniors younger than age 67 would have the option of finding coverage under Medicaid expansion if their states chose to expand Medicaid. The House Republican proposals to roll back Medicaid expansion and dramatically cut traditional Medicaid would take away this option for seniors in states that had expanded Medicaid, likely resulting in more of them becoming uninsured. And in the private sector, the elimination of the ACA's marketplaces and many of the law's consumer protections would make the individual market more difficult to navigate and more expensive for these individuals. Under the House Republican proposal, insurers would be able to charge seniors five times as much as young people and the coverage would be far less comprehensive.

Along with raising the eligibility age, House Republicans would transform Medicare into a premium support system beginning in 2024. Medicare beneficiaries would have a set amount of premium support funding they could apply to a private sector health plan or to a traditional Medicare plan.

The premium support payments would ultimately shift costs to seniors at a steadily increasing rate over time, because they would grow at a slower rate than health care cost inflation. Consequently, future generations would be much worse off. A Center for American Progress analysis of a similar Republican proposal in 2012 estimated that, on average, it would raise health care costs over the course of retirement by \$32,900 for seniors reaching age 65 in 2023 and by \$225,200 for seniors reaching age 67 in 2050. The for this latter cohort of seniors, this cost shifting would consume 42 percent of their lifetime Social Security benefits. Furthermore, the proposal would raise system-wide Medicare costs by shrinking the population of beneficiaries in traditional Medicare, which would reduce Medicare's bargaining power to negotiate lower prices for health care services. This in turn would raise costs for the remaining beneficiaries by additional tens of thousands of dollars over the course of retirement. For the two cohorts mentioned above, CAP estimated that these system-wide effects would raise the total cost-shifting amount to \$59,500 and \$331,200, respectively, over the course of retirement.

There are better ways to help lower costs in traditional Medicare than merely shifting costs to patients: payment and delivery system reform. The ACA launched a number of innovative reforms intended to shift Medicare toward paying for the quality of care rather than the quantity of services provided, with the goals of reducing health care costs while also improving care quality and coordination. It created the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation, or CMMI, to design and implement these demonstrations and reforms, many of which are modeled after innovations in the private sector. But of course, House Republicans propose to eliminate CMMI, putting traditional Medicare at even more of a disadvantage. Their attack on CMMI makes clear that House Republicans are not truly interested in improving Medicare, but rather in undermining it.

## Conclusion

An estimated 24 million Americans would lose coverage by 2021 if the ACA were repealed, and the House Republican plan would not make up the difference.<sup>45</sup> Millions of Americans would be left unable to afford or access coverage, and others would be paying more for less meaningful benefits. Instead of building a health care market that works for everyone, these proposals would once again separate healthy people from sick people—and in doing so, weaken everyone's protections and the sustainability of America's health care system.

Maura Calsyn is the Director of Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Thomas Huelskoetter is the Research Associate for Health Policy at the Center.

#### Endnotes

- 1 House Republican Conference, "A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America: Health Care" (2016), available at: http://abetterway.speaker.gov/\_assets/pdf/ABetterWay-HealthCare-PolicyPaper.pdf; Namrata Uberoi, Kenneth Finegold, and Emily Gee, "Health Insurance Coverage and the Affordable Care Act, 2010–2016" (Washington: U.S Department of Health and Human Services, 2016), available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/187551/ ACA2010-2016.pdf; Stacey McMorrow and John Holahan, "The Widespread Slowdown in Health Spending Growth: Implications for Future Spending Projections and the Cost of the Affordable Care Act: An Update" (Washington: The Urban Institute, 2016), available at http://www.rwjf.org/ content/dam/farm/reports/issue\_briefs/2016/rwjf429930; Jason Linkins, "A Brief History of the Republican Alternative to Obamacare: Your Sunday Morning Conversation," The Huffington Post, March 2, 2014, available at http://www. huffingtonpost.com/2014/03/02/republican-alternative-toobamacare\_n\_4877100.html.
- 2 For example, see polling questions on Medicare proposals at Mira Norton, Bianca DiJulio, and Mollyann Brodie, "Medicare and Medicaid at 50" (Menlo Park, CA: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2015), available at http://kff.org/ medicaid/poll-finding/medicare-and-medicaid-at-50.
- 3 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Public Law 148, 111th Cong., 2nd sess. (March 23, 2010), available at http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgi-bin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111\_cong\_bills&docid=f:h3590enr.txt.pdf.
- 4 David Simas, "Health Coverage Before the ACA, and Why All Americans Are Better Off Now,"The White House Blog, January 23, 2014, available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/blog/2014/01/23/health-coverage-aca-and-why-allamericans-are-better-now.
- 5 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "At Risk: Pre-Existing Conditions Could Affect 1 in 2 Americans (2011), available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ pdf/76376/index.pdf.
- 6 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act.
- 7 Ezra Klein and Evan Soltas, "Wonkbook: Seven Reasons Obamacare Isn't Facing a 'Death Spiral,'" The Washington Post, November 7, 2013, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2013/11/07/wonkbookseven-reasons-obamacare-isnt-facing-a-death-spiral
- 8 Loren Adler and Paul Ginsburg, "Obamacare Premiums Are Lower Than You Think," Health Affairs Blog, July 21, 2016, available at http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/07/21/ obamacare-premiums-are-lower-than-you-think.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 For example, see Sen. Charles Grassley, "Grassley Floor Statement on the Government Takeover Contained in the HELP and House Health Care Bills," United States Senate Committee on Finance, November 2, 2009, available at http://www. finance.senate.gov/ranking-members-news/grassley-floorstatement-on-the-government-takeover-contained-in-thehelp-and-house-health-care-bills.
- 11 Uberoi, Finegold, and Gee, "Health Insurance Coverage and the Affordable Care Act, 2010-2016."
- 12 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "March 31, 2016 Effectuated Enrollment Snapshot" (2016), available at https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/ Fact-sheets/2016-Fact-sheets-items/2016-06-30.html?DLPa ge=1&DLEntries=10&DLSort=0&DLSortDir=descending.
- 13 Robin A. Cohen, Michael E. Martinez, and Emily P. Zammitti, "Health Insurance Coverage: Early Release of Estimates From the National Health Interview Survey, 2015" (Washington: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016), available at http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhis/earlyrelease/insur201605.pdf.

- 14 McMorrow and Holahan, "The Widespread Slowdown in Health Spending Growth."
- 15 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "The Affordable Care Act and Maternity Care," available at http://www. hhs.gov/healthcare/facts-and-features/fact-sheets/aca-andmaternity-care/index.html (last accessed July 2016).
- 16 Kev Coleman, "Almost No Existing Health Plans Meet New ACA Essential Health Benefit Standards" (Mountain View, CA: HealthPocket, 2013), available at https://www.healthpocket. com/healthcare-research/infoStat/few-existing-healthplans-meet-new-aca-essential-health-benefit-standards#. V4kf6fkrK71.
- 17 House Republican Conference, "A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America, Health Care."
- 18 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2016 Marketplace Affordability Snapshot" (2015), available at https:// www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Factsheets/2015-Fact-sheets-items/2015-10-26-2.html.
- 19 House Republican Conference, "A Better Way."
- 20 Ibid
- 21 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2016 Marketplace Affordability Snapshot."
- 22 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "March 31, 2016 Effectuated Enrollment Snapshot."
- 23 John E. Dicken, "Health Savings Accounts: Participation Grew, and Many HSA-Eligible Plan Enrollees Did Not Open HSAs While Individuals Who Did Had Higher Incomes,"Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Health, Committee on Ways and Means, House of Representatives, May 14, 2008, available at http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-08-802T.
- 24 Richard Cauchi, "Out-of-State Health Insurance—Allowing Purchases," National Conference of State Legislatures, available at http://www.ncsl.org/research/health/out-of-statehealth-insurance-purchases.aspx (last accessed July 2016).
- 25 Margot Sanger-Katz, "The Problem With G.O.P. Plans to Sell Health Insurance Across State Lines," The New York Times, August 31, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/09/01/upshot/the-problem-with-gop-plans-tosell-health-insurance-across-state-lines.html.
- 26 Bianca DiJulio and others, "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll: January 2016" (Menlo Park, CA: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2016), available at http://kff.org/health-costs/ poll-finding/kaiser-health-tracking-poll-january-2016.
- Sara R. Collins and others, "Help on the Horizon: How the Recession Has Left Millions of Workers Without Health Insurance, and How Health Reform Will Bring Relief—Findings from the Commonwealth Fund Biennial Health Insurance Survey of 2010" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2011), available at http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/fund-reports/2011/mar/help-on-the-horizon.
- 28 Letter from Douglas W. Elmendorf to Speaker of the House John A. Boehner, November 4, 2009, available at http://cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ftpdocs/107xx/doc10705/ hr3962amendmentboehner.pdf.
- 29 Adler and Ginsburg, "Obamacare Premiums Are Lower Than You Think."
- 30 House Republican Conference, "A Better Way."
- Amy Goldstein, "Congress to Delay ACA's 'Cadillac' Tax on Pricey Health Plans Until 2020," The Washington Post, December 16, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/cadillac-tax-and-twoother-aca-taxes-part-of-budget-deal-on-hill/2015/12/16/e2b01ff8-a365-11e5-ad3f-991ce3374e23\_story.html.

- 32 Congressional Budget Office, "Options for Reducing the Deficit: 2014 to 2023" (2013), available at https://www. cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/44715-OptionsForReducingDeficit-3.pdf.
- 33 John Holahan and others, "National and State-by-State Impact of the 2012 House Republican Budget Plan for Medicaid" (Washington: Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, 2012), available at: https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8185-02.pdf.
- 34 Edwin Park and Judith Solomon, "Per Capita Caps or Block Grants Would Lead to Large and Growing Cuts in State Medicaid Programs" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at http://www.cbpp.org/ research/health/per-capita-caps-or-block-grants-wouldlead-to-large-and-growing-cuts-in-state.
- 35 Ibid
- 36 Rachel Garfield and Anthony Damico, "The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States that Do Not Expand Medicaid—An Update" (Menlo Park: CA: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2016), available at http://kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/the-coverage-gap-uninsured-poor-adults-instates-that-do-not-expand-medicaid-an-update.
- 37 The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Health Facts: Distribution of the Nonelderly With Medicaid by Family Work Status, 2014," available at http://kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/distribution-by-employment-status-4 (last accessed July 2016).

- 38 Sara R. Collins and others, "Americans' Experiences With ACA Marketplace and Medicaid Coverage: Access to Care and Satisfaction Findings From the Commonwealth Fund Affordable Care Act Tracking Survey, February-April 2016" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2016), available at http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issuebriefs/2016/may/aca-tracking-survey-access-to-care-andsatisfaction.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Congressional Budget Office, "Raising the Age of Eligibility for Medicare to 67: An Updated Estimate of the Budgetary Effects" (2013), available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/113th-congress-2013-2014/reports/44661-EligibilityAgeforMedicare.pdf.
- 41 Ibic
- 42 David Cutler, Topher Spiro, and Maura Calsyn, "Romney U: Increased Costs During Retirement Under the Romney-Ryan Medicare Plan" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/RomneyUHealthPlan2.pdf.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Matthew Buettgens and others, "The Cost of ACA Repeal" (Washington: The Urban Institute, 2016), available at http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue\_ briefs/2016/rwjf429806.

.....